

BEFORE THE
Oil Conservation Commission
SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF:

CASE NO. 1021

TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS

ADA DEARNLEY AND ASSOCIATES

COURT REPORTERS
605 SIMMS BUILDING
TELEPHONE 3-6691
ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO

BEFORE THE
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
Santa Fe, New Mexico
February 15, 1956

IN THE MATTER OF:

CASE 1021: The application of (The) Ohio Oil Company for an order granting approval of an unorthodox location and for assignment of a regular allowable thereto in accordance with the Statewide Rules and Regulations of the Oil Conservation Commission for their proposed well to be drilled to test the Pennsylvanian and Devonian formations, said well to be located 990 feet from the North line and 660 feet from the West line of Section 35, Township 15 South, Range 36 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico, in the Dean-Devonian Oil Pool and an undesignated Pennsylvanian Oil Pool. Operator, in the above-styled cause, seeks an order approving an unorthodox location for their proposed well to be located 990 feet from the North line and 660 feet from the West line of Section 35, Township 15 South, Range 36 East, NMPM, Lea County, New Mexico. Operator proposes to test the Pennsylvanian formation and the Devonian formation and the Devonian formation of the Dean-Devonian Oil Pool and desires to have the assignment of a regular allowable to the well dependent upon the formation selected by the operator. The exception requested is 1. in exception to paragraph 3 and in compliance with Paragraph 5 of Order R-707 pertaining to the Dean-Devonian Oil Pool and 2. in exception to Rule 104 of the Commission's Rules and Regulations which pertains to well locations, insofar as it pertains to the Pennsylvanian formation. Operators are further advised that the subject application may be in exception to proposed rules for the Dean-Pennsylvanian Oil Pool as set forth in the application in this matter in Case 1017.

BEFORE:

Honorable John F. Simms, Jr.,
Mr. E. S. (Johnny) Walker,
Mr. William B. Macey.

TRANSCRIPT OF HEARING

MR. MACEY: The hearing will come to order. The next case on the docket is Case No. 1021.

MR. COUCH: Terrell Couch, The Ohio Oil Company. I would like to call Mr. Spellman.

(Witness sworn.)

D. W. SPELLMAN, JR.

called as a witness, having been first duly sworn on oath, testified as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. COUCH:

Q State your name, please. A D. W. Spellman, Jr.

Q By whom are you employed, Mr. Spellman?

A The Ohio Oil Company.

Q How long have you been employed by The Ohio Oil Company?

A Approximately fifteen years.

Q And in what capacity have you served in The Ohio Oil Company, petroleum engineer? A Yes, sir.

Q You were District Engineer in the Midland Office for several years?

A Yes, sir, four and a half years.

Q Does that office cover the state of New Mexico, or that portion of the state involved in this hearing, at least?

A Yes, sir.

Q Mr. Spellman, what is your present occupation with The Ohio Oil Company?

A Assistant Division Petroleum Engineer in Houston.

Q In that capacity, have you acquainted yourself with the facts regarding the Denton-Devonian and Banderia Pool in the present limits of that land area? A Yes, sir.

Q Mr. Spellman, have you testified before this Commission before?

A Yes, sir, I have.

MR. COUCH: Are the qualifications of the witness acceptable?

MR. MACEY: Yes, sir.

Q Mr. Spellman, this application is a request by The Ohio Oil Company for an exception to permit drilling of a well at a location 330 feet from the lease line, is that correct, sir?

A Yes, sir, from the south.

Q From the south line?

A From the south line of the lease.

Q And the 40-acre tract that we are referring to is the NW/4 of the NW/4, Section 35, Township 15 South, Range 36 East, is that correct, sir?

A That is right.

Q Mr. Spellman, in connection with this case, have you occasioned to be prepared, under your direction and supervision, certain exhibits?

A I have.

Q And would you like to tell the Commission what those are, please, starting with the first contour map on this?

A We have prepared a structural contour map on the concord on top of the Devonian in the area, with the available sub-surface data that we now have, with a little assistance from --

MR. COUCH: Excuse me just a minute. Do you want a copy of these for each of you?

MR. MACEY: You can put it up on the board. I would like the Staff to have one.

MR. COUCH: We will put it on the board.

MR. MACEY: I think if we have this one and one up there, it will be sufficient.

A The other map you have there is contoured on top of the Strawn

Pay in the Dean Area.

Q You have two contour maps, the first one you referred to is contoured on top of the Devonian Formation? A Yes, sir.

Q And the second is contoured on top of the Strawn, in the Pennsylvanian Formation? A That is correct.

Q Each of those contour maps were prepared under your direction and supervision, Mr. Spellman? A They were.

MR. COUCH: We offer them in evidence as Exhibits 1 and 2; the Devonian, Exhibit 1.

MR. MACEY: Without objection, Exhibits 1 and 2 will be received.

Q Mr. Spellman, state whether, in your opinion, the 40-acres of The Ohio Oil Company leasehold here involved is reasonably deemed to be productive of oil or gas in the Pennsylvanian Formation in the Strawn Lime?

A It is our opinion that it is.

Q And state whether, in your opinion, that same forty acres, in your opinion, is reasonable to be productive of gas in the Devonian Formation? A It could be.

Q Is it your opinion that it is? A It is.

Q And is that indicated by the contour maps marked Ohio's Exhibits marked 1 and 2?

A Yes. The violet or purple dash line at approximately 9920 feet below sea level is our estimate of the water table as originally existing in the field at its discovery.

Q You are referring to Exhibit 1?

A Exhibit 1, contour map of the Devonian.

Q Now, you have, I believe, a cross section, Mr. Spellman, that has been prepared regarding this Dean-Devonian Pool Area?

A Yes, sir.

(Ohio Oil Company's Exhibit No. 3 marked for identification.)

Q Mr. Spellman, this cross section was prepared under your direction and supervision, was it?

A Yes, sir.

MR. COUCH: We offer into evidence as The Ohio Oil Company's Exhibit No. 3, the cross section which has been marked with that number.

A Called cross section A, A-prime.

MR. MACEY: So marked on Exhibit 1, is that correct?

MR. COUCH: Yes, sir.

A Yes, Exhibit 1 has a trace of this section which generally trends across the reservoir from a south to a north direction, with the wells projected as according to the way the red line is shown.

MR. MACEY: Without objection, Exhibit 3 will be received.

Q Mr. Spellman, does this cross section include and based upon the logs of several different wells running as designated on Exhibit 1?

A Yes, sir.

Q Can you identify those wells for the record? Start with the first well to the south.

A Starting from the well to the south and at point "A," we have Magnolia Petroleum Company Anderson No. 1.

Q Next well?

A Atlantic Dow Federal No. 1; Sinclair Oil and Gas Company J. P. Dean No. 1.

Q That is the discovery well in this field, is that correct?

A That is the discovery well in the Dean-Devonian.

Q Next well?

A Cities Service Oil Company State "AW" No. 1.

Q Next after that?

A Sinclair Oil and Gas Company State 396 No. 1.

Q And skipping over, for the moment, the indication there, the lines of the projective location involved in this hearing, what is the next well to which a location is shown?

A The next well we have shown is the Magnolia Petroleum Company's Harkrider No. 1.

Q And the well following that on the cross section?

A Humble Oil and Refining Company's New Mexico State "AJ" No. 1.

Q I see. Now, based on the logs of those wells and the other information available to you, you have selected this water-oil contact which you referred to awhile ago?

A That is correct.

Q State again the point at which that was located and shown on the cross section designated by the blue coloring.

A We have selected the point at 9,920 feet below sea level as water-oil contact in the Devonian.

Q Mr. Spellman, there is a yellow streak running across the cross section at what appears to be or is indicated to be the top of the Devonian Pay according to the cross section. What is that yellow line indicative of?

A Our interpretation of the logs in which we had assistance from drill stem test information and core descriptions of a dense zone or cap, in the top of the Devonian, generally across the top of the structure.

Q That is to say a non productive or dense zone or cap across the top of this Devonian Formation, is that right?

A That is right.

Q State the approximate thickness of that as indicated by the logs, Mr. Spellman.

A Well, it is approximately 30 feet thick, although it does vary slightly.

Q Mr. Spellman, have you also had prepared under your supervision, a schematic diagram, referring specifically to the forty acres involved in this Ohio application? A I have.

(The Ohio Oil Company's Exhibit No. 4 marked for identification.)

Q Mr. Spellman, is it your opinion that so far as can now be determined that as ultimately developed, this devonian reservoir will prove to be a water dry reservoir?

A We would expect it to be, since the devonian reservoirs in Lea County in that area have that characteristic.

Q Indications so far would not contradict that?

A That is correct.

Q And then it would support your opinion that it would prove to be a water dry --

A We anticipate that.

Q Now, in the schematic diagram indicated as Exhibit 4 and prepared under your supervision and direction -- we offer Exhibit 4 in evidence.

MR. MACEY: Without objection it will be received.

Q Now, Mr. Spellman, on that diagram, you have indicated the relative positions of a well that the Ohio would drill at the 660 location; that is the center of the quarter quarter section, and you

have also indicated the location of the well at the 330 location, which is the one we request in this hearing, is that correct, sir?

A That is correct, the 330 is from the south line of the lease, it is actually 990 feet from the north line of that quarter quarter section.

Q On the basis of that diagram -- does the diagram correctly depict the different stages of the reservoir as it would be depicted under normal operations?

A It depicts in general what would be expected with a water table rise in the devonian as oil is withdrawn.

Q Now, if we were to drill a well at the center of that quarter quarter section, state whether that well would, under normal conditions, water out and cease production sooner than a well located at the 330 location?

A It would.

Q Mr. Spellman, in a water dry field, such as this is expected to be, what about the oil and gas that would be up structure from the location of the well in this quarter quarter section we refer to, would that oil and gas be produced from the well at the center location?

A We would not expect it to be, no, sir, no.

Q The tendency would be for the oil to move up structure and away from the well, then?

A Correct.

Q And if the well was located at the 660 location, this schematic diagram indicates, in red in the second section there, the second picture, the amount of oil that would be lost in that that now underlies the forty acres but would not be producible from this well at the center location, is that correct, sir?

A Would you state that again, please?

Q All right. State what the red colored portion of the center of that exhibit four indicates.

A It indicates the oil that would be remaining in the devonian at the time that the water table would have risen to the top of the productive section in the well if it were located 660 from the north line of the section.

Q Thank you, sir. Now, that oil, then, under normal conditions, would not be producible by a well located at that 660 location?

A That is right.

Q And moving to the third diagram on our Exhibit No. 4, state what the red colored portion indicates there?

A It indicates the same thing as regards a well 990 feet from the north line of the section; the red is oil that would be remaining in the devonian at the time the water table would have reached the top of the productive section in that location.

Q That is oil which would not be recoverable through the well located at the 330 from the south line of the lease?

A That is right.

Q Simply stated, that schematic diagram indicates and shows what happens when oil moves up structure in a water dry reservoir, that the well farther down the structure ceases to produce before a well farther up structure ceases to produce? A That is right.

Q And the oil well up structure from the oil, the oil moves on up structure to those above? A That is correct.

Q Now, Mr. Spellman, to return to Exhibit 3, that is the cross section, and turning to those points marked in red on that cross structure, designated -- over near the end near the A Prime point -- The Ohio Oil Company 990 location is the heading of one of

those locations, and the next is the Ohio Oil Company 660 location.

A That is right.

Q Now, state what the red coloring indicated there would be, Mr. Spellman, in each of those two points.

A That indicates approximately the same thing as it indicated on the schematic diagram in Exhibit 4, the red is the oil productive interval overall gross above the water table and below the dense cap.

Q In other words, that indicates that a well located at the 990 location would have a slightly larger pay section, based on currently available information than would a well located at the 660 location?

A A little bit more, yes, sir.

Q And, moving to the right, the Magnolia Harkrider No. 1 would have a slightly less pay section than either of those two, is that indicated by the cross section?

A That is indicated.

Q Now, have you made an investigation to determine the efforts at completion of Magnolia --

A We have been following it with considerable interest.

Q Will you state what the latest information is that you have with reference to that well, Mr. Spellman?

A It is our understanding that subsequent to a considerable amount of work and in squeezing, reperforating, acidizing, squeezing and reperforating, the Magnolia has now ceased work and is preparing to put the well on pump.

Q Did they encounter considerable amount of water in that well, Mr. Spellman?

A They encountered some water.

Q And that was one of the difficulties in attempting to complete it, is that correct?

A That's right. They evidently had some mechanical difficulty.

Q Mr. Spellman, a well located at the point at which we propose to obtain permission to drill our well, that is, 330 from our south lease line, 330 feet from our south lease line, if that well is drilled at that location, would that endanger the correlative rights of other operators in that area?

A Not in my opinion.

Q In your opinion, would it or not protect the correlative rights of The Ohio Oil Company?

A It would.

Q In your opinion, Mr. Spellman, if a well is required to be drilled at the center location, would it be a certainty that we would be able to complete a well in the devonian formation?

A You never have that assurance when you drill a well.

Q As indicated by the Harkrider well, would we expect to encounter some difficulty completing a well in our center location because of that similarity in position?

A We would have more difficulty, we believe, than we would in the one 990 from the north line, because there would be less gross section in which to make a position.

Q Mr. Spellman, in order for The Ohio Oil Company to have a fair opportunity to produce its fair and equitable share of the oil in the devonian formation, is it your opinion that the well should be located 330 feet from the southerly line rather than 660 feet from the southerly line?

A In my opinion it should be located 990 feet from the north line.

Q Mr. Spellman, at the time the original rules were adopted or at the time of the hearing in the original pool rules on the devonian pool on September 15, 1955, I believe I am correct that there was one well then completed, that being the Sinclair discovery well?

A That is right.

Q And there were six wells either drilling or staked that were then within the limits of the devonian pool as described in the application for the pool rules?

A That is right. I believe that is correct.

Q Do you know what has been the result of those six wells that were drilling or staked within the area at that time?

A One well that was drilling, the Sinclair 396 No. 1 has been completed as a devonian producer, and the Magnolia --

Q That is shown on the cross section, is it not?

A It is.

Q And another well is being completed as a producer, one of those six?

A The Magnolia Harkrider has been completed. However it's not been potential.

Q That is the one that is being put on the pump?

A Yes.

Q And the one that encountered the water trouble?

A Yes, it --

Q All of those -- I beg your pardon, proceed.

A -- encountered difficulties both of producing water and not producing very much oil.

Q I see. Those are two of the six wells; have any of the other

remaining four been completed in the devonian formation?

A No, sir.

Q All of those other four and the Sinclair which has been completed as a producer were approximately at the center of the quarter quarter section on which they were drilled? A That is correct.

Q And the Harkrider, the only other one than the Sinclair 396 completed of those then in process, that Harkrider well was an exception, was it not?

A It was, it was drilling at the time the rules were instituted.

Q Has there been other wells completed in the pool since that that were started after the pool rule hearing was held?

A Cities Service A. W. Well No. 1 in the SW/4 SE/4 Section 35, has been completed as a devonian producer.

Q That is the direct offset of the original discovery well?

A It is.

Q To the east?

A To the east.

Q There has been another well drilled between the limits of that pool, is that correct?

A Atlantic Refining Company's Dow Federal No. 1.

Q Is that a south, to the south of the discovery location, not a direct off set, but to the south? A South and east.

Q What is the history of that well, has it now been completed?

A It has been completed, we understand, and is on potential as a Strawn Reservoir.

Q Was devonian encountered in the well?

A Yes, and some attempt at completion was made, but difficulty was experienced in stimulating the well to make an economical well

of it.

Q All of these facts, then, indicate to you that circumstances exist which would require, in certain instances, the drilling of wells closer than the 660 from the lines in this particular formation?

A Yes, sir.

Q Is the Dow Federal well shown on your cross section?

A Yes, sir, it is shown. It is the second well from the left side on Exhibit 3.

Q And location of that well is compared to the proposed, the expected cross section in the location which we request. What is the comparison between the pay section that was shown on that log and the pay section encountered, or expected to be encountered, in our proposed location?

A Approximately the same.

Q Approximately the same, and it is likely that we might not even make a well if we are allowed to move 330 feet from the line, is that correct?

A That is a possibility.

MR. COUCH: I have no further questions.

MR. MACEY: Any questions of the witness?

EXAMINATION BY MR. NUTTER:

Q Mr. Spellman, what is the basis for drawing your contours and chopping off the structure in the northwest direction as shortly as you have? Isn't there a possibility that that structure could extend to the northwest farther?

A There is a possibility. The only detailed shooting that we have done in the area and on which we based some of these contours was done in the middle of January after the wells, Magnolia Harkrider

No. 1 and the Humble A. J. No. 1 were drilled, and was detailed only in the vicinity of the location for which we are applying to attempt to pin down those particular contours.

Q These, contours, in other words, are based on the tests that have been made in these other wells, the horizons have been picked for the devonian as well as on a seismic --

A It's a combination of the two, there is not a tremendous amount of sub-surface data available now.

Q Until a well is drilled on the northwest end of that structure, it is pretty hard to say that it does taper off in that area where your proposed location is, isn't it, with any certainty?

A Which area are you speaking of now?

Q I am speaking of your contour map which shows the devonian structure dropping off pretty sharply on the northwest end so that we reach a level of minus 9850 right across your forty acres in the NW NW Section 35. What I am trying to drive at is: Isn't there a possibility that this structure couldn't extend farther to the northwest?

A It might, although we believe we have done the best we could do in our shooting attempts to pin down those contours that cross our lease.

Q Another thing I would like to ask you, what is the status at the present time of the Sinclair Well No. 2 located in the SE NW Section 35?

A Southeast of the Northwest -- that was drilling.

Q That is drilling at the present time? A Yes, sir.

Q Do you know the depth of that at the present time?

A That is the 396 No. 2. I will have to go on memory, and I would say it is probably around seven thousand feet.

Q Now, the Sinclair 396 No. 3, in the SW NE, --

A It is also drilling at about the same depth.

Q About 6,000 or 7,000 feet. And the well, the Magnolia Hark-rider No. 1 has been drilled into the devonian, has it not?

A Yes, sir, it was drilled into the devonian back in December.

Q Do you believe that a well located in the SW/4 of the NW/4, Section 35, would adequately drain the acreage that would be dedicated to it if it were allocated that quarter quarter section?

A If a well were drilled in the SW/4 NW/4, Section 35, would it adequately drain?

Q Yes, would it drain that quarter quarter section?

A One well is capable of draining considerable more than forty acres.

Q Do you believe that it might also drain up into your quarter quarter section there if your well was watered out as shown on this schematic diagram?

A Yes, sir.

MR. NUTTER: That is all.

MR. MACEY: Anyone else have any questions of the witness?

EXAMINATION BY MR. MANKIN:

Q Most of your testimony relates to the devonian, don't you believe you could get a commercial well in the Strawn or Pennsylvanian, as you have indicated? In other words, you are asking for a location for an unorthodox location in both the Pennsylvanian and devonian?

A No, sir, as I understand it, what we are asking would be

normal for the Pennsylvanian; State-wide Rules would apply. There hasn't been any spacing rules set up for the Pennsylvanian.

Q Do you feel that in a 660 location or 990 location, either one, that you could make a commercial well without any problem of edge position?

A In the Pennsylvanian?

Q In the Pennsylvanian.

A Yes, sir, if you qualify "commercial."

Q Also, I have one other question. You indicated that the water table on your Exhibit No. 3 as water table in the devonian was somewhat level. You don't feel it is tilted?

A Our four -- we didn't have any reason to tilt it.

MR. MACEY: Does anybody else have a question?

EXAMINATION BY MR. NUTTER:

Q One more. At the average rate of drilling in this area, how long do you think it will be before Sinclair's State No. 396, Nos. 2 and 3 would be at a depth that we would know what the devonian has to offer?

A I would guess it would take about three and a half months from this time.

Q To go on down from their current depth of six to seven thousand feet down into the devonian?

A That is right. I admit at this time that our lease on the Deano expires June the 4th, 1956.

MR. NUTTER: I believe that is all.

MR. MACEY: Does anyone else have a question of the witness?

MR. COUCH: Mr. Macey, I would like to ask another question or two.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. COUCH:

Q Mr. Spellman, with respect to the possibility of this devonian structure extending farther to the north, the contours shown on these Exhibits 1 and 2 show a much more gradual slope and is definitely established that exists on the south and west?

A That is right. In fact, we have left the contours open northward because of some type of flatening that seems to occur in that area.

Q At the time that these Pool Rubs were adopted, I believe we have shown in September 1955, September 15, 1955 when the hearing was held, that the discovery well was the only completed well in the field, is that right, sir?

A That is correct.

Q Now, there have been a total of some eight wells drilled to the devonian, of which there are four that are productive and those four include the Harkrider well, is that right?

A That is correct.

MR. COUCH: I think that is all.

MR. MACEY: Any further questions of the witness?

EXAMINATION BY MR. MACEY:

Q Mr. Spellman, as I understand it, you are going to project a well through the devonian in the event your geology is faulty or can't complete in the devonian, you want to recomplete in the Pennsylvanian, is that correct, if it is there?

A If it is productive we would probably make an attempt.

Q Is the Strawn relatively erratic in the area?

A Seems to be. The pay thickness varies from well to well.

MR. MACEY: Anyone else have a question of the witness? If not,

the witness may be excused.

Do you have anything further?

MR. COUCH: No, sir, -- Yes, just this one question.

MR. MACEY: All right.

MR. COUCH: Mr. Spellman, based on information that we now have, would it be indicated that a well to the Pennsylvanian only would be an adviseable commercial expenditure on our forty acres?

A We wouldn't consider it so.

MR. MACEY: If there are no further questions the witness may be excused.

(Witness excused.)

Do you have anything further?

MR. COUCH: No, sir.

MR. MACEY: Do you have a statement you would wish to make?

MR. COUCH: If there are any statements that can be made.

MR. MACEY: Does anyone have a statement to be made in this case?

MR. HARBEN: May it please the Commission, I represent Sinclair Oil and Gas Company, and while we do not have any testimony which we desire to offer in this case, we would like to make a statement in opposition to the application.

Some months ago Sinclair Oil and Gas Company made an application wherein we asked for an order establishing and defining the Dean-Devonian Pool and for an order establishing a uniform spacing of wells in the pool. We asked that the order provide that wells be drilled in the center of the forty acres or in the center of the Governmental quarter quarter section with 150 feet tolerance in order to avoid

surface structures.

A hearing was had on that application on September 15th, 1955, testimony was introduced to show this Commission that if our application was granted that it would tend to protect correlative rights and prevent waste.

On October 13th, 1955, after that hearing and after the Commission heard testimony, the application was granted by order entered on that date. That order provides that all wells drilled in the Devonian Pool be located in the center of each Governmental quarter quarter section with a tolerance of 150 feet in any direction to avoid surface obstructions.

It will be noted that that order does not provide a tolerance of 150 feet that may be had in order to gain structural advantage. Sinclair Oil and Gas Company on the State Lease No. 396 adjoining the forty acres in question here on the south, and on the east. The State Lease No. 413, sofar as Sinclair Oil and Gas Company is concerned, it proposes to comply with this Commission's order and drill its wells in the center of the quarter quarter section unless some circumstances may develop which we have no information about at the present time. We believe that this field should be developed on a uniform pattern in accordance with this Commission's orders.

Sinclair, at the present time, has two wells drilling on the State Lease No. 396 which adjoins this forty acres to the south. If this Commission grants this application and grants an exception to its order which was heretofore entered, and permits the Ohio Oil Company to drill its well 330 feet from the south line, then there will be a well 330 feet from our State lease. When we offset the

well, we propose to drill in the center of the forty acres or quarter quarter section in accordance with the Commission's orders and which would locate our well in the State lease 660 feet from the line of the Ohio lease, and we believe that the well located 330 feet from the south line of the forty acres would drain oil from our State lease No. 396 when we drill an offset well 660 feet from the line.

As I understand the testimony -- I might have misunderstood some of it -- Mr. Spellman said that in his opinion the devonian formation would be productive of oil under the entire forty acres. Now, the contour line map which has been presented here and offered in evidence appears to have been compiled by the theoretical projection of contours; we have no definite information as to where this waterline is.

Now, are we going to permit lease owners to crowd their wells towards the center of this structure? If we do, when are we going to define the outlines or edges of the structure? We do not know whether or not a well drilled in the center of the forty acres would be as productive and would produce as much oil as a well drilled 330 feet from the south line. I say that we should drill enough wells in the center of the quarter quarter sections in accordance with this Commission's orders until we obtain enough information to determine where the waterline is around the field.

Now, I do not believe that the testimony which has been introduced in this case justifies the Commission in granting an exception and permitting a well to be drilled 330 feet from the line of our State lease, and I ask that the Commission require that the wells be drilled in accordance with its order entered on October 13th, 1955.

MR. MACEY: Does anyone else have a statement to make in this case?

MR. COUCH: If it please the Commission, Sinclair has not seen fit to introduce any additional evidence in connection with this hearing, but having made this rather detailed and lengthy statement, some of which partakes of the nature of testimony or conclusions drawn from factual data or supposition, I would like to make a statement of the position of The Ohio Oil Company.

First of all, there is no requirement that a party must sit and wait for additional development before he is given an opportunity to try to make a well on his acreage. The fact that our lease is to expire shortly is properly of no specific concern of this Commission in its conservancy efforts any more than is the fact that State acreage adjoins it to the south a matter for this Commission to be concerned with in determining the proper conservancy methods.

I know the Commission is not going to give undue weight to either of those circumstances. I do point out that we have now eight more wells, or seven more wells, than were available when this Commission entered its order when the evidence was originally presented on September 15th, 1955. The Ohio Oil Company feels that it has delayed long enough and it is entitled to proceed before this Commission to present the best information now available and to request that this Commission give due consideration to all that we now have available and to afford us a fair opportunity to recover what we conceive to be our fair and equitable share of the oil underlying our tract.

We have a statement to the effect that a well drilled at the 660 location offsetting our acreage to the east will not prevent drainage and a well that we might drill at the location we request

